Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, January 11, 2016
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on January 11, 2016.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Jubal Durivage, Dale Tatro, George Sheldrick, Gary Nolan, Dan Hale (VASA), Mike Griggs, Ralph Monticello, Bruce Shields, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00 pm.
2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 
a. Sign reappointment Forest Fire Warden:  Marvin Whitcomb delivered to the town office paperwork required to reappoint him as Eden’s Forest Fire Warden.  Jubal made the motion to sign the reappointment of Marvin Whitcomb as Forest Fire Warden for Eden.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved and signed. 

3. Approve the Minutes of December 28, 2015 and January 4, 2016:  Tracey noted a correction to the December 28th minutes:  Reference made to the next Selectboard meeting throughout the document is shown as January 14th, but should be January 11th.  Dale made the motion to approve the minutes of December 28, 2015 with the corrections noted and January 4, 2016 as written.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

4. Citizen Input: None at this time.
5. Gary Nolan – VASA:  Gary Nolan and Dan Hale spoke with the Selectboard about establishing an ordinance to help with enforcement through Wardens of the VT Fish & Wildlife.  They are visiting towns and providing a sample generic ordinance which could be modified to fit the town’s needs.  VASA is looking to improve safety, allow better enforcement, work with local ATV and snowmobile clubs to establish and maintain a trail system, utilizing town roads only as a connector between trails.  Without an ordinance, law enforcement is only able to ticket for registration or speed violations.  VASA is acting as a management tool for communities to provide education and would to establish a corridor trail within Eden to connect with other surrounding towns trail systems.  Ricky expressed concern with local ATV use for agriculture purposes whom may not be part of VASA and their being ticketed.  Dan explained that this could be addressed within the local ordinance.  It was noted that Eden has not had many complaints since it opened the town roadways to ATV’s.  The Selectboard has not heard from the local ATV Committee since it opened the roadways but will look at establishing an ordinance along with other ordinances which are currently being updated.  Gary and Dan are willing to help Eden in any way possible and will return to update the Selectboard if advancement is made in creating a connecting corridor trail to other communities. 
6. Tanya Morin – Sanding of roads complaint (email):  An email received December 30th from Tanya Morin about damage to a tire due to the material currently being used to treat Eden roadways was reviewed.  On his own time, Ricky has visited all surrounding communities and provided samples of the material used by these towns.  Eden’s is equal to one and better than the remaining.  Ricky advised the Selectboard that its material is purchased from HA Manosh, it is a processed product, is a crushed material run through a ½” slotted screen.  Material purchased and used for summer maintenance is also a processed product.  It was noted that no matter what is used, all product today is processed, and there is no other option.  One complaint was noted in the minutes from the past year.  Dale stated this was a natural road hazard and no action was warranted; move on to the next item on the agenda.  
7. Animal Control Officer Update: 
a. Rabies Clinic:  A request to schedule the annual rabies clinic has been received at the town office.  Other veterinary clinics will be contacted before a decision is made on who will provide this service for the town this year.  This information is needed by the next meeting, January 25th to meet the town report deadline.
8. Constable Update:  None at this time.
9. Health Officer Update:  Amanda Jones called the town office and provided an email update on the East Hill site questioned at a previous meeting.  The town does not have to be concerned about this property at this time and a number was provided if questions arose in the future.  Amanda is still working on the RT 100 issue and provided a letter for the Selectboard to review prior to being sent out.  The Selectboard was agreeable to the letter content, asked the town office to edit and put the letter on town letterhead for Amanda.
10. Listers:

a. Computer Quote:  Bruce Shields and Ralph Monticello spoke with the Selectboard of the need to replace one of the computers in the Listers office.  The computer to be replaced is not connected to the internal network and needs a new processor.  The Listers do not feel the cost to upgrade the computer and make it usable are feasible vs purchasing a new one.  Currently Ralph’s time is not as productive as it could be as only one computer is available to do the work required.  Butler Technology, Eden’s computer technician provided a quote to replace this piece of equipment.  There was discussion on which fiscal year this expense would be charged to.  Dale made the motion to approve the purchase as quoted using funds from FY15-16 Listers budget.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved.

b. Assessment Data & Proval email:  A commercial company, Warren Group, provides technical support to professional appraisers and assessors.  They gather information from all over New England and make the information as widely available as possible.  They are currently seeking data from towns.  Bruce has spoken with Russ Boudin who has remote access to Eden’s information and would prepare the information for transfer to Warren Group.  Warren Group would pay for Russ’s time.  The information which would be transferred is public information and is the same as would be given by physically making copies of the grand list for anyone requesting the information from the town office.  This type of request happens approximately ten times per year.  Ricky inquired if this would give access to Eden’s computer files.  No, the data is transferred into a separate file which is then given to Warren Group.  Jubal made the motion to allow the data transfer and that Eden wished to be approached annually for this request.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.

c. Changes to Current Use Program:  Bruce updated the Selectboard on changes to the current use program.  Major changes have been made to the program.  Because of this, the State of Vermont has offered an “easy out” option to those in the program who may not like some or all of the changes.  Because of these changes, Eden’s allocation to the education tax has changed.  The State of Vermont has delayed its “true up” adjustment until March 15th so that the tax department can absorb the negative impact to towns.

11.
Beach Update:

a.
Update of other activities @LERA:  Nothing at this time.  
12. Road Commissioner Report:

a. Annual Certificate of Highway Mileage-sign:  The annual verification of miles of highway within the town was reviewed.  There were no changes from 2015.  Dale made the motion to sign the Certificate of Highway Mileage.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
b. Town Garage – Underground Injection Control Info:  Information gathered from the State of Vermont website has been reviewed.  The Selectboard asked Tracey to look into this further and if needed, set up an inspection date with the State of Vermont to see how to proceed.

c. Update of other activities of Highway Dept:  Ricky noted that the garage door needs to be replaced in the first bay and he would also like to look into widening one of the door openings.  Funds would be used from the garage maintenance category of the budget for these repairs.
13. Outside Audit – review draft report & sign representation letter:  A draft report from Kittel, Branagan & Sargent had been reviewed by the town office and Selectboard.  Dale made the motion to sign the representation letter and accept the draft report as Kittel, Branagan & Sargent are fully & totally responsible for all in the report.  Jubal seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.  The Selectboard asked to inquire of Kittel, Branagan & Sargent their fee for a long term, annual rate for this service.

14. FYI:  

a. LCPC – Update on Comprehensive Economic Development Strategy (CEDS) for the Economic Development District of Northern VT (EDDNV):  Information only for Selectboard.
15. Any other business:  
a. Betty Jones contacted the town office about speeders on North Rd.  The Selectboard asked Candy to contact the Vermont State Police about this.

b. As the last day to submit items for the town warning is January 14th, the Selectboard will have a special meeting on Monday, January 18th at 4:30PM to finalize the budget and sign the town warning.

16. Sign Orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.  
17. Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 8:00PM.  Dale seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Selectboard Assistant 
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